Statement by the UNDP Country Director
ODA Project Closure Meeting 
Wednesday 6 June 2012, State House

All Protocol observed:
1. Mr. Chairman, let me start my statement by welcoming the convening of this meeting as not only a project compliance milestone, but as an opportunity to jointly assess the overall performance of a project that has recorded significant successes over its life-time, but also faced some challenges, and giving us a chance to draw lessons going forward;  

2. As you will recall, in early 2011, UNDP commissioned an independent review of ODA , which in its report catalogued a number of conclusions, among them the following:

· That the Diaspora Project had been a useful starting point for engaging the Diaspora and harnessing its capacity for national development issues.
· That the Project identified and deployed over 25 experts to fill critical capacity gaps in 11 MDAs; 
· The short term capacity interventions through the experts was strategic, feeding into and laying the foundation for the more enduring public sector reforms that are beginning to take hold; 
· That the evolution of the project’s Diaspora Unit into the Office of Diaspora Affairs as an institution of Government provided an opportunity to explore options for advancing the Diaspora agenda, including suitable institutional arrangements;
· That amongst the lessons learnt from the project was that:

· The project would have benefitted from stronger integration into, and technical leadership of the public sector reform agencies, especially PSRU and HRMO; 
· The project would have needed better synchronization with the GoSL pay reform as the exit strategy was linked to pay reform,

· The project was not well understood by the MDAs in terms of the role of experts which led to certain challenges in integrating them into the government machinery, 
· While the project was framed as a capacity building initiative, many experts ended up undertaking gap filling assignments, support to service delivery, and less on institutional capacity building.
· UNDP believes that the lessons learned from embossing Diaspora experts in the civil service can be of value in considering the potential role of the Diaspora in implementing the Local Content Policy both in terms of expertise as well as in starting viable local businesses.

As the project closed, it was understood that some of the Diaspora experts were absorbed by Government and are still serving. It would be good for more information to be provided on this: how many, where they are located and under what terms, as this information would be vital for a future tracer study. (At the meeting, it was revealed that some 14 experts are still serving in various departments with paid by government).
3. Mr. Chairman, besides recognizing that the ODA had made a credible start to the process of engaging the Sierra Leonean Diaspora, the independent review concluded that the embryonic ODA had reached a level of development where it was appropriate to review the institutional arrangements under which it operated as well as its future role.
The review called for urgent steps to develop a strategic plan to define the future role for the ODA, an urgency also underscored by the COS at that time, hence the development of a Diaspora Transformation Plan and Engagement Strategy, undertaken with support from UNDP as part of the 2011 AWP activities and as an integral part of the phase out plan of the project.
The transformation plan process also included a half-day stakeholder validation workshop held in September 2011 which brought together over 50 participants from ODA partner organizations, including, parliamentarians, development partners, private sector entities, media practitioners, diaspora experts, etc. 

4. The final Transformation Plan and Engagement Strategy document outlined a number of proposals to re-position the diaspora agenda including steps to transform the Office of Diaspora Affairs into a fully-fledged Agency for Diaspora Affairs (ODA to ADA) to lead the process, and a 12 month roadmap (Sept 2011-August 2012) leading to its launching.
However, it is not clear whether any measures have been taken to implement the transformation plan and we are looking forward to an update from Government on the state of play. (At this meeting, it was clear that no action had been taken in implementing the plan)
5. Mr. Chair, the GoSL, UNDP and development partners have invested considerable time and funds in ODA over the last 3 years. UNDP invested over $3.6m over three years (2009-2011) for the ODA project. The Open Society Initiative (OSI) overall contribution was $1,017,329, while UNDP contributed $1,766,399 for the period 2009-2011. It would be a great shame if the Diaspora Agenda would close with the project closing. 
6. Mr. Chairman, let me conclude by raising some concerns we have had around the non-compliance in closure of this project. The ODA project operationally closed in August 2011 and a final narrative report was developed in late 2011. This needed to have been followed soon after by the financial closure through a full financial report. Unfortunately, ODA has been evasive on this (prompting us to write a formal letter in March) and the financial report submitted to UNDP is not backed by supporting documents, which have been promised but not delivered. We would like to urge that the outstanding supporting documents to back up the financial report be submitted as soon as possible to allow for proper accounting of use of funds and reporting on same.
7.  With this few remarks, I would like to thank the GoSL, ODA and all partners for support and collaboration extended to UNDP in the implementation of the Diaspora Project.

I thank you all. 
Mia Seppo, 

Country Director, UNDP 
